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RADFORD UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF VISITORS 

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MEETING 

NOVEMBER 9, 2011 

          APPROVED 

MINUTES 

 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT: 

 

Mr. Milton Johns, Chair 

Mr. Thomas E. Fraim, Jr., Vice Chair 

Mr. Anthony Bedell 

Mr. Stephen A. Musselwhite, Rector 

Mr. Mark Pace, Vice Rector 

Dr. Richard Roth, (Faculty Representative; non-voting, advisory member) 

 

OTHERS PRESENT; 

 

President Penelope W. Kyle  

Provost Sam Minner 

Ms. Nancy Artis 

Mr. Stephan Cassaday 

Mr. Matthew Crisp 

Ms. Sandra C. Davis 

Mr. Richard Alvarez 

Dr. Mark Shanley 

Mr. Danny Kemp 

Mr. Robert Lineberg 

Mr. James Pennix 

Dr. Bill Kennan 

Ms. Christy Jackson 

Ms. Deanna Estrada 

Deans, Faculty, Staff and 

  Students 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

Mr. Milton Johns, Chair, called the meeting to order at 1:30 pm, Wednesday, November 9, 

2011 in the 3
rd

 Floor Board Room in Carilion Roanoke Community Hospital, Jefferson College 

of Health Sciences, 101 Elm Avenue, SE, Roanoke Virginia. 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Mr. Milton Johns, Chair called for a motion to approve the agenda. Mr. Thomas Fraim made 

the motion and Mr. Mark Pace seconded. The motion carried unanimously.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES – September 15, 2011 

Mr. Milton Johns, Chair called for a motion to approve the minutes of the September 15, 2011 

meeting. Mr. Thomas Fraim made the motion and Ms. Mark Pace seconded. The motion 

carried unanimously.    

Report from the Faculty Representative to the BOV  Dr. Richard Roth 

 Dr. Roth thanked the Board for the opportunity to report on what is happening on 

campus from the faculty perspective.  He reported that our excellent faculty  

continues to do the very important and socially useful work of giving a solid  
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education to students who are sometimes not as well prepared as those who go to 

the more prestigious schools and who have potential but haven’t yet developed it.  

Many faculty take pride in the rigor of courses and the high expectations we have of 

students.  There is concern that the constant pressure, mostly coming from 

Richmond, to do more with less will incentivize a lowering of academic standards. 

 

One of the factors in “doing more with less” at Radford University is one that we 

can do something about.  The system of Internal Governance, like an old house that 

has been added onto by a succession of owners, is cumbersome, complex, and not 

well understood. President Kyle recently related that a longtime Radford faculty 

member who had never even heard of the University Executive Council, yet this 

body has approval authority over almost any changes to internal governance.  There 

are historical reasons for the current configuration, but it needs to be fixed.  It 

consumes far too much faculty and administrative time.  It needs to be simplified 

and made more transparent.  We are in a position to reform Internal Governance.  

Dr. Roth reported that he hasn’t heard of anyone, from the President, to the Provost, 

to teaching and research faculty members, who doesn’t agree that this needs to be 

done.  Dr. Minner has pledged his support for a thorough going examination and 

reform of IG, and the Faculty Senate will work with him on developing a strategy 

and process for this task. 

 

Speaking of faculty feeling hard pressed to find time to do what they’re supposed to 

be doing such as teaching and research, Dr. Roth mention another:  the proliferation 

of externally imposed requirements, particularly those involving assessments of 

various kinds.  This amounts to unfunded mandates for faculty and for the 

institution as a whole.  Our policy is to seek accreditation for programs for which 

there is a national accrediting body.  Dr. Roth is not arguing that we shouldn’t seek 

accreditation, but this inevitably leads to collection and reporting of assessment 

data.  Our university accrediting body, SACS, demands another set of assessments 

and has its own externally imposed requirements.  The Quality Enhancement Plan 

(QEP) is a good example.  Dr. Roth is not criticizing at all those faculty and 

administrators who have put in many hours to develop and choose a QEP theme 

(Scholar-Citizens) – he is one of them.  Besides, who could argue with enhancing 

quality, or with the notion that it would be good for students to be both good 

scholars and good citizens, and to use their knowledge in civic engagement?  But, 

the effort involves a lot of time.  The decision has been made to hire a “permanent” 

QEP Director; Dr. Roth is concerned that this will take resources away from 

something else on campus.  To do his or her job, the QEP director will have to do 

yet more assessment.  Dr. Roth use to work in the information management 

industry, and he reported that gathering, analyzing, and reporting information 

(assessment) is NOT cost-free.  Yet these requirements are usually added on to 

faculty workloads.  Who is ultimately hurt?  Students…. who have less of faculty’s 

time and attention.  Dr. Roth stated that he thinks we need to ask what is gained by 

all this assessment, besides justifying the job of whoever gathers, analyzes, and 

reports it. 
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Much of the assessment load is externally imposed.  We do have a Faculty Senate 

committee looking at the possibility of reducing the load by consolidating and 

coordinating assessment efforts.  At a minimum, faculty morale would be improved 

by at least having a better understanding of why the various types of assessment are 

necessary, and this is another aspect the committee is looking at. 

 

Dr. Roth stated that Dr. Erin Webster-Garrett reports that the QEP team is making 

good progress. They have drafted a budget for the program, have adopted a set of 

learning objectives and programmatic outcomes, and are working to develop an 

implementation plan in light of ongoing feedback from faculty and finance officers.  

Mindful of faculty concerns, the QEP plan being proposed at this point is an “opt 

in” program for interested faculty, not a requirement for all faculty. 

 

Dr. Roth stated that the other ongoing academic program that is outside of 

traditional departments, the University Core, there is not much to report at this time.  

The Core Curriculum Advisory Committee has been meeting and among other 

things is considering the (relatively few) responses received from a general call for 

suggestions that took place last summer.  The ongoing assessment of the Core as he 

understands it will take several years.  In the meantime he foresees several serious 

problems either developing or continuing.  First, there is insufficient full-time T&R 

faculty participation in offering Core classes, with the result that most Core classes 

are taught by either adjuncts or staff members.  They may be fine teachers, but that 

is not how the Core was designed to work.  Second, in a resource-scarce 

environment, he believes that faculty will increasingly see Core classes (in 

particular, CORE 201 and 202) as an expensive luxury, with their relatively low 

enrollments (capped at 25, I believe) necessitating many sections and consuming 

resources that might have been better used in discipline-based courses.  Dr. Roth is 

optimistic that with the able leadership of Dr. Stephen Owen and the continuing 

good work of CCAC, these issues can be resolved in a way that gains the support of 

most faculty and students. 

 

Action Items        Dr. Sam Minner 

Resolution to approve the Proposed Changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty 

Handbook for submission to the Board of Visitors as identified. Information shall be 

attached hereto as Attachment A and Attachment B and made part of these minutes. 

 

President Kyle clarified the role of the handbooks at Radford University explaining that 

these handbooks, Teaching and Research, Administration Professional and Classified 

handbooks are another layer to policy and procedures guidelines that exist on the state 

level. President Kyle emphasized the importance of the handbooks and what the process 

and approvals are for making changes. Provost Minner explained that a lot of these 

changes are routine “housekeeping” and other changes are to clarify procedures and 

make them easier to understand.  Questions and discussion followed. 

 

Recommendation from the Academic Affairs Committee to the full Board to discuss 

and approve the nine motions as written, the Proposed Changes of the Teaching and  
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Research Faculty Handbook as listed above and in accordance to §5.0 of the Teaching 

and Research Faculty Handbook. Motion made by Mr. Tommy Fraim and seconded by 

Mr. Steve Musselwhite to recommend taking the motion to the full Board for further 

discussion and approval. Motion passed.  

 

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS REPORT     Dr. Sam Minner 

 

 Dr. Steve Nape, Vice Provost for Enrollment, Planning and Management has 

resigned.  Mr. James Pennix, Dean of Admissions will serve in the Interim. Mr. 

Pennix reported the following: Update on recruitment is looking good with over 

55,000 prospects, 13,059 applications which is a 12% increase over last year, and 

1,300 students scheduled for Open House this weekend. He stated that they have a 

very impressive recruitment plan in place and a very aggressive marketing blitz 

scheduled for Spring. 

 

 Academic Affairs has launched the search for a new Dean in the Waldron College 

of Health and Human Services. Dr. Raymond Linville has stepped down effective 

next year to go back into the teaching arena. 

 

 SACS and QEP are on track and Dr. Minner anticipates no problems. 

 

 Partnerships 

o New College Institute (NCI) proposal to assist them in delivery of several 

programs such as Early Education, Math Education and professional 

development. 

o Museum of the Earth Science at RU and VA Museum of Natural History in 

Martinsville is now complete. 

 

 New program in Design Thinking (MFA) is underway and there is currently a 

search for a new faculty member who could work remotely and not have to relocate. 

 

 The Department of Sociology is seeking national accreditation based on faculty 

input. 

 

 College Updates - Overview of College Updates (a copy of the AAC College 

Updates shall be attached hereto as Attachment C and made a part of these 

minutes.) 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting adjourned at 2:35 pm 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Vickie S. Taylor, Executive Assistant to the Provost  





ATTACHMENT A 


 


RESOLUTION OF THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY ACADEMIC AFFAIRS 


COMMITTEE 


 
November 9, 2011 


 
RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE TEACHING AND 


RESEARCH FACULTY HANDBOOK 
 


WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be 


managed in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 


 


WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of 


Visitors. However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, 


administrators, the President, or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two 


categories: (1) those required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 


and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the decision-making processes within the 


University, and 


 


WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 


and mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected 


through an administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for 


it, and 


 


WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 


Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the 


Internal Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to 


replace a portion of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and 


striking out the old language, and 


 


WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is 


provided time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with 


their senators prior to any action by the Faculty Senate. 


 


WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 


Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to the President. The President will forward the 


Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Board along with his or her own. 


 


1. Motion to Amend the Handbook to Address (1) Administration of Student Evaluations in 


Non-Traditional Settings and (2) Administration of Student Evaluations in Courses Not 


Housed in Departments  


 


2. Motion to Insert Language into the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook a 


Statement Directing Faculty to the Personnel Information Handbook  







 


3. Motion to Revise Faculty Handbook Regarding Faculty Grievance Committee 


Composition 


 


4. Motion to Revise Faculty Handbook Regarding Faculty Appeals Committee Composition 


 


5. Motion to Update References to the Graduate College in the Faculty Handbook  


 


6. Motion Regarding Research Leave for Assistant and Associate Deans 


 


7. Motion regarding Selection of College Assistant and Associate Deans  


 


8. Motion regarding At-Large Alternative to Faculty Appeals and Faculty Grievance 


Committees  


 


9. Motion regarding the Dean’s Search Committee Composition  


 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, It is recommended that the Academic Affairs 


Committee approve and forward to the members of the Board of Visitors, the Proposed Changes 


of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook as listed above and in accordance to §5.0  of 


the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook. 


 








ATTACHMENT B 


 


2011-2012 Faculty Handbook Changes 


 


The following changes to the Faculty Handbook were passed by the 2010-2011 Faculty Senate:  


 


1. Motion to Amend the Handbook to Address (1) Administration of Student Evaluations in 


Non-Traditional Settings and (2) Administration of Student Evaluations in Courses Not 


Housed in Departments (FIC) 


 


2. Motion to Insert Language into the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook a Statement 


Directing Faculty to the Personnel Information Handbook (FIC) 


 


3. Motion to Revise Faculty Handbook Regarding Faculty Grievance Committee Composition. 


(GC) 


 


4. Motion to Revise Faculty Handbook Regarding Faculty Appeals Committee Composition. 


(GC) 


 


5. Motion to Update References to the Graduate College in the Faculty Handbook (FSEC) 


 


6. Motion Regarding Research Leave for Assistant and Associate Deans. (GC) 


 


7. Motion regarding Selection of College Assistant and Associate Deans (GC) 


 


8. Motion regarding At-Large Alternative to Faculty Appeals and Faculty Grievance 


Committees (GC)  


 


9. Motion regarding the Dean’s Search Committee Composition (GC)  


 


 


  







MOTION 1 


 


Motion to Amend the Handbook to Address (1) Administration of Student Evaluations in 


Non-Traditional Settings and (2) Administration of Student Evaluations in Courses Not 


Housed in Departments 


The Faculty Issues Committee moves that the following changes and additions be made to the 


Faculty Handbook (revised or added language is in boldface, with the exception of “do not omit 


or add anything” and “person responsible for administering the evaluation, which were 


bolded in the original): 


 


1.4.1.3 Student Evaluations of Faculty  
For courses housed in departments, the Department Personnel Committee is responsible for 


the administration, collection and delivery of the University-wide student evaluation forms for 


all teaching faculty in the department. The personnel committee is responsible for distribution of 


the results of student evaluations to the Department Chair and the faculty member who is the 


subject of the evaluation. The University-wide form, along with any department-specific 


additions, shall be considered the official source of student evaluation of teaching. However, use 


of this form does not preclude the use and report of additional assessments of teaching at the 


discretion of each faculty member. 


 


For courses not housed in departments (e.g., courses with a Women’s Studies prefix), the 


program director is responsible for the administration, collection and delivery of the 


University-wide student evaluation forms for all instructors. The program director is 


responsible for distribution of the results of student evaluations to each instructor’s 


Department Chair, if relevant, and to the faculty member who is the subject of the 


evaluation. The University-wide form, along with any program-specific additions, shall be 


considered the official source of student evaluation of teaching. However, use of this form 


does not preclude the use and report of additional assessments of teaching at the discretion 


of each faculty member.  


 


Procedures:  


 


1. Student evaluations for full-semester courses shall be conducted between the eleventh and 


fourteenth weeks of the semester; for half-semester courses they are conducted during the sixth 


week of the course. If all students in a course are not scheduled to meet simultaneously in 


the same place with an instructor or proctor between the eleventh and fourteenth weeks of 


the semester, then the student evaluation may be administered electronically.  In the case of 


online evaluations, the faculty member must designate a 24-hour period within the 


specified window during which evaluations will take place.  Summer sessions are excluded, 


unless evaluations are requested by the faculty member.  


2. The department personnel committee or course supervisor shall determine who is responsible 


for administering the evaluations in classes and online. Under no circumstances shall the actual 


instructor of the course administer his or her own evaluations.  


3. It is recommended that the evaluation be administered at the beginning of class to ensure that 


the students have adequate time to prepare thoughtful comments. Recommended time is 15 


minutes.  







4. For evaluations administered in the classroom, the packet of evaluations given to faculty 


must include the standard university wide instruction statement (see below). All administrators 


of the evaluations must read the statement aloud. The statement addresses the conditions under 


which the evaluations are conducted, how they should be completed by students, and why they 


are important.  


 


To ensure standardized administration of student evaluations, PLEASE READ THE 


FOLLOWING TO THE CLASS (do not omit or add anything):  


 


Student evaluations are a very important part of each faculty member’s overall evaluation. 


Professors will use comments you make to help them improve their teaching and classroom 


procedures. You are encouraged to be honest, direct and thoughtful – these evaluations are 


entirely confidential and students are not penalized for expressing their opinions about their 


professors. No discussions should take place while you are completing the form: each form 


represents one student’s personal assessment of the instructor and class. After you complete this, 


the evaluations will be placed in a sealed envelope. Instructors will not see the results of these 


evaluations until after course grades have been submitted.  


You will receive a single sheet that includes the evaluation questions, responses and a section in 


which to provide your comments about the instructor and the class. There are questions on both 


sides of the sheet. Please provide all of your responses on the form provided. So that it is 


scanned properly, be sure to complete the form using a pen with blue or black ink. Instead of 


bubbling in the responses, use an X to mark your responses. If you wish to change a response, 


fill in the square completely where you placed the wrong answer and use an X to indicate your 


new answer. Your comments are very important; consider them carefully. Return completed 


sheets to the person responsible for administering the evaluation when you are finished. 


  


5. For evaluations administered online, students will be required to indicate that they have 


read the following directions (see below) before they proceed with the evaluation.  


 


To ensure standardized administration of student evaluations, the following information must 


be provided to each student at the beginning of the evaluation (do not omit or add 


anything):  


 


Student evaluations are a very important part of each faculty member’s overall evaluation. 


Professors will use comments you make to help them improve their teaching and classroom 


procedures. You are encouraged to be honest, direct and thoughtful – these evaluations are 


entirely confidential and students are not penalized for expressing their opinions about their 


professors. No discussions should take place while you are completing the form: each form 


represents one student’s personal assessment of the instructor and class. After you complete this, 


the evaluation will be submitted to a secure server. Instructors will not see the results of these 


evaluations until after course grades have been submitted.  


 


After you acknowledge reading these instructions, you will be directed to the online survey 


with the evaluation questions, responses and a section in which to provide your comments about 


the instructor and the class. Please make certain to enter a response to all questions.  Your 







comments are very important; consider them carefully. Review your responses and make any 


necessary changes before you submit the evaluation. 


 


Rationale: 


 


This motion provides a formal mechanism for the evaluation of courses, such as those leading to 


the Doctorate in Nursing Practice, in which it is not feasible to administer student evaluations in 


the setting and under the circumstances specified for the evaluation of traditional courses. This 


motion also creates a mechanism for the administration of student evaluations in cases in which 


courses may be taught by instructors from multiple departments or by instructors who are not 


affiliated with traditional academic departments.  


MOTION 2 


 


Motion to Insert into the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook a Statement Directing 


Faculty to the Personnel Information Manual 


The Faculty Issues Committee moves that a new section, 3.8, be inserted into the Teaching and 


Research Faculty Handbook in Employment Related Policies immediately after section 3.7.2. 


3.8 For additional information regarding terms of employment, faculty should consult the 


Personnel Information Manual located at the Human Resources website. 


Rationale: The Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook (Handbook) was published and 


distributed in tandem with the Personnel Information Manual (PIM). Since the university has cut 


back on distribution of printed copies of the Handbook and the PIM, the insertion of this 


subsection pointing to the PIM is meant to serve as a virtual fulfill of this requirement. 


 


MOTION 3 


 


MOTION: REVISION TO SECTION 1.9.5 OF THE TEACHING AND RESEARCH 


FACULTY HANDBOOK REGARDING FACULTY GRIEVANCE COMMITTEE 


COMPOSITION 


 


REFERRED BY:  GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 


 


Motion 


 


The Faculty Senate recommends the following revision to Section 1.9.5 of the Teaching and 


Research Faculty Handbook (deletions in strikethrough, additions underlined): 


 


The Faculty Grievance Committee shall consist of ten elected tenured faculty members. 


Representation is as follows: four three representatives elected from the College of Arts and 


Sciences College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences, one from the College of Business and 


Economics, one from the College of Education and Human Development, one from the College 


of Visual and Performing Arts, one two from the College of Information Science and 


Technology College of Science and Technology, and one from the Waldron College of Health 


and Human Services. One faculty member will be elected at-large by the University faculty. 


 







Rationale 


 


The committee composition described in the Handbook does not reflect the current college 


structure, and accordingly it does not reflect the current composition of the committee.  The 


proposed language is consistent with the current composition of the committee, and also is 


proportional to the number of teaching and research faculty in each college. 


 


MOTION 4 


 


MOTION: REVISION TO SECTION 1.8.4 OF THE TEACHING AND RESEARCH 


FACULTY HANDBOOK REGARDING FACULTY APPEALS COMMITTEE 


COMPOSITION 


 


REFERRED BY:  GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 


 


Motion 


 


The Faculty Senate recommends the following revision to Section 1.8.4 of the Teaching and 


Research Faculty Handbook (deletions in strikethrough, additions underlined): 


 


The Faculty Appeals Committee shall consist of ten elected tenured faculty members. 


Representation is as follows: four three representatives elected from the College of Arts and 


Sciences College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences, one from the College of Business and 


Economics, one from the College of Education and Human Development, one from the College 


of Visual and Performing Arts, one two from the College of Information Science and 


Technology College of Science and Technology, and one from the Waldron College of Health 


and Human Services. One faculty member will be elected at-large by the University faculty. 


 


Rationale 


 


The committee composition described in the Handbook does not reflect the current college 


structure, and accordingly it does not reflect the current composition of the committee.  The 


proposed language is consistent with the current composition of the committee, and also is 


proportional to the number of teaching and research faculty in each college.   


 


MOTION 5 


 


Motion to Update References to the Graduate College in the Faculty Handbook  


 


Motion: 


 


The Radford University Faculty Senate recommends that all references to the “College of 


Graduate and Extended Education in the T&R Faculty Handbook be changed to “College of 


Graduate and Professional Studies.” 


 


Rationale: 







The official name of the Graduate College was changed some years ago.  Hence, the T&R 


Faculty Handbook should properly reflect the name of this college.  


 


MOTION 6 


 


MOTION:  RESEARCH LEAVE FOR ASSISTANT AND ASSOCIATE DEANS 


REFERRED BY:  GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 


 


MOTION 
 


The Faculty Senate recommends that the following provision be added to Section 1.3.4 of the 


Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook: 


 


Upon resignation as Assistant or Associate Dean and continuation as a full-time teaching and 


research faculty member, Assistant or Associate Deans who have served in the position for 7 or 


more years are eligible to apply for a study leave equivalent to one-half year’s pay for a full 


academic year’s leave or full pay for a semester’s leave. If they elect to take such a leave they 


may not continue as Assistant or Associate Dean immediately upon return. Assistant or 


Associate Deans who accept study leave must agree to return to Radford University for a period 


of at least one full year following the leave or repay the University the full amount paid to the 


dean during the leave. 


 


RATIONALE 


 


Currently, the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook includes a provision that allows 


Department Chairs (Section 1.3.2) and College Deans (Section 1.3.3) to apply for a study leave 


with provision similar to the above.  There is currently no such provision for Assistant or 


Associate Deans.  The above would promote consistency in Handbook language and policies for 


college administrators.  It could also serve as an incentive in recruiting candidates for Assistant 


or Associate Dean positions. 


 


 MOTION 7 


 


MOTION:  SELECTION OF COLLEGE ASSISTANT AND ASSOCIATE DEANS 


REFERRED BY:  GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 


 


MOTION 
 


The Faculty Senate recommends the following revision to Section 1.3.4 of the Teaching and 


Research Faculty Handbook: 


 


Original Text: 


 


The Associate and Assistant Dean serve at the pleasure of the Dean. These positions may be 


filled on the recommendation of the Dean to the Provost and the President. Department Chairs 







and representative faculty should be consulted by the Dean prior to making a recommendation to 


the Provost.  


 


A formal search committee will be used if the appointment is not limited to internal candidates.  


 


All appointments of Associate and Assistant Deans must be approved by the Board of Visitors. 


 


Proposed Text (deletions in strikethrough, additions in red): 


 


The Associate and Assistant Dean serve at the pleasure of the Dean. These positions may be 


filled on the recommendation of the Dean to the Provost and the President. Department Chairs 


and representative faculty should be consulted by the Dean prior to making a recommendation to 


the Provost.  


 


A formal search committee will be used if the appointment is not limited to internal candidates.  


 


A search will be conducted to fill an Assistant or Associate Dean position.  The search may be 


limited to internal candidates.  In all cases, to fill an Assistant or Associate Dean position, the 


Dean will, in consultation with the Provost and upon his or her approval, call for the formation of 


a Search Committee composed of faculty from the college seeking an Assistant or Associate 


Dean, students majoring in the programs in the college, and a member of the administration.   


There shall be at least five (5) faculty members of the Search Committee.  Each department or 


school in the college shall elect by secret ballot one (1) representative to the search committee.  


Should this result in fewer than five (5) faculty members of the Search Committee, then at a 


college meeting chaired by the Dean, the faculty of the college shall elect by secret ballot a 


sufficient number of at-large college faculty representatives to bring the total number of faculty 


representatives to five (5).  The student members (2) shall be recommended by the Student 


Government Association and/or the Graduate Student Council as appropriate. The Student 


Government Association or the Graduate Student Council shall propose a list containing at least 


six names and submit the list to the Dean, who will make the final appointments. The 


administrative member (1) shall be appointed by the Dean. The search committee shall write the 


position description, in consultation with the Dean.  The Search Committee shall elect its own 


chair. 


 


After all interviews have been conducted, the Search Committee shall submit three unranked 


names to the Dean who will make recommendations concerning all the proposed candidates to 


the Provost and President. If the Dean finds none of the candidates acceptable and so 


recommends to the Provost and if the Provost approves the Dean’s recommendations, the Dean 


shall so inform the Search Committee and shall request submission of further names by the 


committee. If none of the candidates are acceptable to the Provost or President, he or she shall so 


inform the Dean and the Search Committee and shall request submission of further names by the 


committee. 


 


All appointments of Associate and Assistant Deans must be approved by the Board of Visitors. 


 


RATIONALE 







Assistant and Associate Deans are full and vital members of a college’s leadership structure.  


They may make decisions that impact academic departments and schools and may at times have 


to fill in for deans at various meetings in which policy decisions may be made or discussed.  It is 


also possible that, upon the departure or long-term absence of a Dean, the Assistant or Associate 


Dean may be asked to serve as acting or interim Dean of the College.  As a result, it is important 


to have an open and inclusive search process to select Assistant and Associate Deans.  The 


current language in the Handbook requires a search committee only when external candidates are 


considered, and in other cases only requires the consultation of “Department Chairs and 


representative faculty.”  This motion establishes a more formal and transparent selection process 


for Assistant and Associate Dean positions.  The process is designed to be consistent with the 


proposed revisions to Dean’s search processes.   


 


MOTION 8 


 


MOTION: AT-LARGE ALTERNATE TO FACULTY APPEALS AND FACULTY 


GRIEVANCE COMMITTEES  


REFERRED BY: GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE  


 


MOTION  
The Faculty Senate recommends the following revisions to Sections 1.8.4 and 1.9.5 of the 


Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook:  


Original Text:  


1.8.4, second paragraph  


One alternate member shall be elected to the committee from each college. Colleges should 


establish procedures to ensure that the alternate is not from the same department as the elected 


member who may temporarily be replaced. Alternates should be those faculty who received the 


second highest number of votes and are members of a Department other than that in which the 


committee member elected serves.  


1.9.5, fourth paragraph  


Elected members and alternates will serve three-year terms. The terms should be staggered so 


that each year one-third of the members are elected. Members may serve more than one term. 


One alternate member shall be elected to the committee from each college. Colleges should 


establish procedures to ensure that the alternate is not from the same department as the elected 


member who may temporarily be replaced. Alternates should be those faculty who received the 


second highest number of votes and are members of a Department other than that in which the 


committee member elected serves.  


Proposed Text (deletions in strikethrough, additions in red)  


1.8.4, second paragraph  


One alternate member shall be elected to the committee from each college. Colleges should 


establish procedures to ensure that the alternate is not from the same department as the elected 


member who may temporarily be replaced. Alternates should be those faculty who received the 


second highest number of votes and are members of a Department other than that in which the 


committee member elected serves. One alternate member shall be elected for the at-large faculty 


representative. This shall be the faculty who received the second highest number of votes in the 


at-large election and who is a member of a department other than that in which the elected at-


large member serves.  







1.9.5, fourth paragraph  


Elected members and alternates will serve three-year terms. The terms should be staggered so 


that each year one-third of the members are elected. Members may serve more than one term. 


One alternate member shall be elected to the committee from each college. Colleges should 


establish procedures to ensure that the alternate is not from the same department as the elected 


member who may temporarily be replaced. Alternates should be those faculty who received the 


second highest number of votes and are members of a Department other than that in which the 


committee member elected serves. One alternate member shall be elected for the at-large faculty 


representative. This shall be the faculty who received the second highest number of votes in the 


at-large election and who is a member of a department other than that in which the elected at-


large member serves.  


 


RATIONALE  
Both the Faculty Appeals Committee and Faculty Grievance Committee include one faculty 


member who is elected at-large by the university faculty (the other members of each committee 


are elected through individual colleges). The committee members elected by colleges have 


alternates who may serve in their stead, should an appeal or grievance pertain to a committee 


member’s department or otherwise pose a conflict of interest.  


There is no provision for an alternate for the at-large members of the committees, but it is 


possible that an appeal or grievance could involve a member of their department or otherwise 


pose a conflict of interest. Without an alternate, the at-large representative in such a case would 


have to recuse himself or herself with no replacement on the committee. The motion is intended 


to resolve this discrepancy by establishing an alternate for the at-large members in the same 


manner as alternates are selected for college representatives. 


 


MOTION 9 


 


MOTION:  DEAN’S SEARCH COMMITTEE COMPOSITION 


REFERRED BY:  GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 


 


MOTION 
 


The Faculty Senate recommends the following revisions to the first paragraph of Section 1.3.3 of 


the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook: 


 


Original Text 


 


When a vacancy occurs in an academic Deanship, the Provost will, in consultation with the 


President and upon his or her approval, call for the formation of a Search Committee composed 


of faculty from the college seeking a Dean, students majoring in the programs in the college, and 


a member of the administration. The faculty members (5) of the Search Committee shall be 


elected by secret ballot by the faculty of the appropriate college at a meeting chaired by the 


Provost. The student members (2) shall be recommended by the Student Government 


Association and/or the Graduate Student Council as appropriate. The Student Government 


Association or the Graduate Student Council shall propose a list containing at least six names 







and submit the list to the Provost, who will make the final appointments. The administrative 


member (1) shall be appointed by the Provost. The Search Committee shall elect its own chair. 


 


Proposed Text (deletions in strikethrough, additions in red) 


 


When a vacancy occurs in an academic Deanship, the Provost will, in consultation with the 


President and upon his or her approval, call for the formation of a Search Committee composed 


of faculty from the college seeking a Dean, students majoring in the programs in the college, and 


a member of the administration. The faculty members (5) of the Search Committee shall be 


elected by secret ballot by the faculty of the appropriate college at a meeting chaired by the 


Provost. There shall be at least five (5) faculty members of the Search Committee.  Each 


department or school in the college shall elect by secret ballot one (1) representative to the search 


committee.  Should this result in fewer than five (5) faculty members of the Search Committee, 


then at a college meeting chaired by the provost, the faculty of the college shall elect by secret 


ballot a sufficient number of at-large college faculty representatives to bring the total number of 


faculty representatives to five (5).  The student members (2) shall be recommended by the 


Student Government Association and/or the Graduate Student Council as appropriate. The 


Student Government Association or the Graduate Student Council shall propose a list containing 


at least six names and submit the list to the Provost, who will make the final appointments. The 


administrative member (1) shall be appointed by the Provost. The Search Committee shall elect 


its own chair. 


 


RATIONALE 


 


The selection of a college dean is a significant decision in which all academic departments and 


schools have an interest and in which, therefore, all academic departments and schools should 


have direct input.  The current search committee structure allows the possibility for some 


departments and schools to be excluded from the significant work conducted by the search 


committee.  This motion is intended to bring greater inclusiveness and representation to the 


process. 








ATTACHMENT C 


 
COLLEGE UPDATES FOR  


NOVEMBER 2011  


ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MEETING 


 
College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences Update 


 Radford‟s ROTC Cadets 


Radford‟s ROTC welcomed 52 new freshmen this fall semester, the largest freshmen 


cadet class in the history of the RU ROTC. The total enrollment in ROTC this fall is 102 


cadets, making this semester‟s group the largest in the history of the RU ROTC. Of this 


class, 35 students have committed to contracts with the U.S. Army, the Virginia Army 


National Guard, or the U.S. Army Reserves. 


 Student Engagement Activities 


Students from our college are traveling abroad to London, France, Bulgaria, Sweden, and 


the United Kingdom this fall semester.  Other students are taking part in “Semester at 


Sea.” Sixty-eight of the college‟s undergraduate and graduate students are participating in 


internships and practicums this fall. In addition, 28 undergraduate and graduate students 


are engaged in independent research projects with faculty members in our college this 


fall. 


 Faculty-Student Collaborations in Research Presentations 


English Department faculty members Carolyn Mathews, Kathy Kelly and Don Woods 


took 16 senior English majors to the recent meeting of the Virginia Association of 


Teachers of English.  While there, the students participated with faculty members in a 


panel discussion and also attended panels in their areas of interest. 


 


College of Education and Human Development 


 Dr. Patti Talbot (Elementary Education) is publicizing the work of the Chibale-Malawi 


Project which is supported through donations from the community and from the Rotary 


Club in Blacksburg, VA. Students in the Literacy Education program traveled with Dr. 


Talbot to Malawi to work in the schools. They built bookshelves, a “rocket stove,” and 


provided materials for a new sewing project they initiated with the school children. 


Proceeds will go toward scholarships and food for the school. Faculty members also 


worked on a mother‟s and daughter‟s project supporting the girls in sitting for exams and 


supporting the women in developing businesses. 


 Students in Teresa O‟Bannon‟s commercial recreation class are collaborating with A.C. 


and Lucy Wilson, owners of the „Ingles Castle‟ (“La Riviere”), on a special partnership 


project.  The Wilson‟s provide space for a class project at the castle and students help 


promote the castle, conduct tours, and generate funds for restoring the historic home. The 


castle was built by William Ingles (“Captain Billy”), the great-grandson of Mary Draper 


Ingles, in 1892. An article on the project circulated through the Associated Press this past 


week. 


 Suzanne Lipscomb, a current graduate of the Athletic Training program, recently 


returned from two weeks in Zimbabwe with the sports ministry “Athletes in Action.” 


Fifteen people from the US and Zimbabwe were selected to participate in this program. 


Suzanne served as the athletic training coordinator, overseeing sports medicine clinics 


and teaching young athletes and coaches about sport injuries. The goal was to help the 


athletes reach the next level of competition in their sport. 







 Drs. Katie Hilden and Jennifer Jones Powell are co-authoring a column on reading 


instruction for Reading Today, published by the International Reading Association and 


with a world-wide readership of over 70,000. The column will run throughout this year. 


 


College of Science and Technology 


 Dr. Hwajung Lee, Associate Professor of Information Technology, was awarded a 


$15,000 grant for 2011-12 from the Collaborative Research Experience for 


Undergraduates (CREU) program to work with undergraduate students Nancy White, 


Chloe Norris, Catherine Greene and Eileen Hindmon on wireless sensor and wireless 


electricity (witricity) research.   


 The RU Museum of the Earth Sciences (MES) is now an affiliate of the Virginia Museum 


of Natural History (VMNH).  This partnership offers the MES enhanced opportunities to 


host VMNH traveling exhibits, to offer lectures by VMNH curators, to publish articles in 


the VMNH newsletter, to link to the VMNH web site as an affiliate and to receive 


collections advice and assistance from VMNH curators and technicians.  


 


College of Business and Economics 


 The Advisory Council for the COBE met (Friday, 10/14/11) and participated in focus 


group sessions with students and faculty. Participants discussed distinctive competencies 


for the COBE to begin the process of revising the five-year strategic plan (from: 


experience business--actively, globally, entrepreneurially; to...?)  


 A consultant for AACSB accreditation, Dr. Ron Shiffler from Georgia Southern 


University, visited the COBE (10/16-17/11) and put faculty and students through a trial 


run of the process. Dr. Shiffler commended the College on the team spirit, the infusion of 


global issues throughout the curriculum, the use of mini-cases in assessment, and the new 


building. While stating that he saw "no major problems," the COBE will receive ideas for 


continuous quality improvements.  


 There were over 550 students participating in the Experience Business...casually event 


(September 2011) on the front lawn of Whitt Hall with over 50 managers and executives 


working with RU students on career search skills in a casual environment. The event this 


year was a partnership between the COBE and RU-Career Services with sponsors (First 


Bank of Virginia, Chartwells, and Shelor Motor Mile).  


 The alumni reception in Washington DC was sponsored by several alumni and resulted in 


about 75 people gathered for the evening. Dr. Sam Minner attended the event which was 


coordinated mainly by Ms. Laura Turk. Dr. Minner and Dean Gilbert provided 


information while alumni actually provided the ask for donations and involvement from 


the alumni in attendance. There are four active inquiries for naming opportunities as a 


result of this gathering.  


 What's next for the COBE? On October 27th, Kelly Crisp and Matt Crisp sponsored the 


Raleigh Durham reception for alumni with President Kyle in attendance. On November 


7th, Dean Gilbert will provide an address to the business deans in the Southeast as part of 


the Southern Business Association group on the role of Advancement in business 


schools.  


 Dr. Bruce Chase was named, for the third year in a row, as a Super CPA in the 


Commonwealth of Virginia. Dr. Gary Schirr was named as the third most followed 


marketing professor in social media (e.g. Twitter). The RU MBA was named, for the 


fourth year in a row, to the Princeton Review‟s top (294) business schools in the country. 


The RU MBA was cited particularly for its friendly peers, access to faculty, and general 







managerial degree. 


 


Waldron College of Health and Human Services 


 The College recently developed a Faculty Leadership Academy comprised of full 


professors from across its disciplines.  The academy will be devoted to assisting new and 


less experienced faculty with their instructional skills, scholarly productivity, and 


professional services to the Commonwealth. The academy is modeled after those existent 


at other institutions across the nation.  


 Professor Shelia Krajnik (Department of Occupational Therapy) served as chair for the 


Western District at the recent Annual Conference of the Virginia Occupational Therapy 


Association.  


 The following papers were published by faculty in the Department of Communication 


Sciences and Disorders. 


1.  Smith, L. (2011). “The Undergraduate Research Assistant and the Faculty Mentor: A 


Mutually Beneficial Relationship” ASHA SID-11 Newsletter 


2.  Herd, C., Epperly, R., & Cox, K. (2011). Technological Innovations:  Use of the Apple 


I-Pad in Clinical Supervision. Perspectives on Supervision and Administration, 21: 112-


116. 


3.  Lanter, E., & Freeman, D.  Early Literacy in Children with Autism: An Examination 


of Print-Related Competencies. Focus on Autism and Other                          


Developmental Disorders.  


4. Lanter, E. (in press). Preservice Efforts to Promote School-Based SLPs‟ Roles in 


Written Language Development. Perspectives on School-Based Issues.   


 Dr. Liz Lanter was awarded a $5,000 grant (Feasibility Grant Radford University Speech, 


Language, and Hearing Clinic, Language and Literacy Summer Program) from the Jessie 


Ball duPont Fund (No. 2011-185).  


 The DPT program began on June 27, 2011 with the enrollment of 14 students.  Seven 


students in the entering class were RU graduates.  


 Construction is on schedule for the permanent site of the Department of Physical Therapy 


on the Carilion Roanoke Community Hospital‟s 8th floor.  


 The School of Social Work has hired Ms. Susan Taylor to serve as the Piedmont Area 


Coordinator for the School‟s foster parent training program.  


 The School of Nursing‟s DNP program will host a CCNE (Commission on Collegiate 


Nursing Education) accreditation site visit on November 9th–11th.    


 A regional Open House for prospective DNP students will be held on November 29th.        


 Ms. Erin Cruise had a podium presentation at the National Association of School Nurses 


43rd annual conference in Washington DC on June 30. Her presentation was attitudes and 


perceptions of school nurses with bachelor's degrees versus school nurses with associate's 


degrees with a comparison to questions on a role delineation study conducted by the 


National Board for Certification of School Nurses.  


 Ms. Trish Conklin and Leonita Conklin presented a poster entitled “Leveling Critical 


Thinking” at the Conferences: Nuts and Bolts for Nurse Educators: Effective Strategies 


for NCLEX® Success in Minneapolis on August 11-12, 2011.  


 Ms. Sarah Gilbert was granted Fellow Status from the National Gerontological Nurses 


Association. Fellow status recognizes outstanding leadership in gerontological nursing 


and distinguished contributions to the field. Contributions to the field might include 


participation/leadership in NGNA (required) or those made through practice, teaching, 


research, administration, consultation, and/or other public service. All persons who have 







been NGNA members for a minimum of 5 years are eligible to submit an application to 


become a Fellow. Individuals are eligible regardless of educational preparation and the 


stage of career development.  


 Dr. Ginger Burggraf was awarded $140,109 in grant funding from HRSA for 


Comprehensive Geriatric Nursing: Continuation, Innovation, and Outreach.  


 Dr. Lisa Onega, (along with co-authors Gutschall and Wright) recently published in 2011 


a paper entitled Patients‟ perspectives about dietary maintenance in Type-2 Diabetes. 


Topics in Clinical Nutrition, 26(3), 180-189.  


 Ms. Cindy Cunningham chaired the planning committee for the Virginia State Simulation 


Alliance annual conference, which was held at Radford University in August 2011. 


Eighty-five people attended this conference, and there was a very positive response to the 


information. All of the Clinical Simulation Center staff worked during this very 


successful conference. 


 


COLLEGE OF VISUAL AND PERFORMING ARTS  


 Department of Art 


o John O‟Connor brings in the Creative Team from Fortune 500 Company Advance 


Auto for his Intermediate Graphic Design class. One of the company‟s designers 


is RU alum Kurt Goddard. 


o Richard Bay recently had a solo show at the Art Gallery at Virginia Western 


Community College in Roanoke entitled STUFF! Life‟s Mysteries. 


o Z. L. Feng‟s pastel, Mr. White, was accepted into the Pastel Society of America‟s 


annual juried exhibition at the National Art Club in New York City. Feng has also 


recently won awards for his art at the Rocky Mountain National Watermedia 


Exhibition in Golden, Colorado, and at the Grand National Exhibition at the 


Mississippi Museum of Art in Jackson, Mississippi. 


 Department of Interior Design and Fashion 


o On September 19, 2011, twenty students in Gregg Lewis‟ Junior Residential 


Design Studio visited Roanoke‟s historic Woolworth Building.  The visit was 


covered by WSLS and NPR as the students examined the 36,000 square foot, 


three-floor building on West Campbell Avenue which has had several tenants in 


the nearly 20 years since the retail giant closed its doors. The newly renovated 


building will become a hub for retail and office space and a dozen apartments, 


with the RU students working in pairs to create interior design plans for 11 of 


those apartments. 


o On September 23-25, 2011, the merchandising and fashion faculty in Interior 


Design & Fashion arranged a weekend field trip for majors to Charlotte Fashion 


Week in Charlotte, NC. This opportunity provided a chance for students to 


experience an actual runway show and see up-and-coming designers in the field. 


The student‟s also visited the Mint Museum to view exhibits on Coco Chanel, 


historic costume, Maya Textiles, and Native American basketry and ceramics. 


o On September 26th, the students of the Department of Interior Design and 


Fashion had a unique opportunity to attend a design trip to Solar Decathlon in 


Washington DC. The Solar Decathlon is a university competition sponsored by 


the Department of Energy to build small residential homes that are completely 


powered by solar energy.  Over 800 university students from the United States, 


Canada, Spain and Germany have been designing and building the 20 solar 


powered entries since their teams were chosen two years ago.  Students had the 







opportunity to learn about sustainable design, tour the homes, meet student 


designers and professionals associated with green design. Our students learned 


first-hand about how to make sustainable design choices that impact our 


environment.   


o The Fashion program hosted its annual Family Weekend Fashion Show featuring 


original designs by Radford University students and faculty.  Students also 


worked as models for the fashions that included works from the university‟s 


Scassi collection.  Approximately 250 were in attendance. 


o Thursday, October 27th- Presentation by Jonathan Schneider, Founder / President 


/ & Designer for Road Holland  apparel company, gave a presentation to the 


Department of Interior Design and Fashion on October 27th discussing the 


formation of his company, Road Holland, how to determine client needs, and 


establish market research for an apparel company.   


 Department of Music 


o On November 4th, the Radford University Percussion Ensemble presented a 


unique night of music, art and dance at the Taubman Museum of Art in Roanoke.  


In the spirit of previous collaborations with artist Dr. Richard Bay, and dancer 


Danah Bella, the RU Percussion Ensemble performed works illustrating new 


musical styles and artistic endeavors.   


o In September, President Kyle officiated the ceremony in which representatives 


from Steinway and Sons came to the RU campus to officially confer its “All-


Steinway School” status establishing Radford University as the 131st such 


institution in the world.  The event took place in the Recital Hall in the Covington 


Center with university and community members in attendance joined by the RU 


Board of Visitors.  A brief demonstration performance took place followed by a 


celebratory reception in the Covington Lobby. 


o David Castonguay conducted a tribute concert commemorating the 70th 


Anniversary of the beginning of WWII honoring our vets.  Veteran organizations 


in the area were invited and recognized. The performance included music 


reflective of the times including the big band Glenn Miller medleys so popular 


during the era as well as other choral selections relevant to WWII.   


o For the time period of 1/1/10 to 10/1/11, Radford University had nine music 


therapy students take the National Certification Exam for administered by the 


Certification Board for Music Therapists (CBMT). All 9 passed the exam for a 


pass rate of 100% while the national pass rate for the exam ranged from 68-74% 


during that same time period. 


 School of Dance and Theatre 


o Deborah McLaughlin is touring her interdisciplinary dance/theatre piece Sounds 


of Stories Dancing with ten students from the Department of Dance to the 


Paramount Theatre in Bristol, TN on November 3rd. They performed a matinee 


for area schools and an evening performance for the public. Deborah received a 


University Research grant in collaboration with Dr. Theresa Burriss, director of 


the Appalachian Studies program to fund the work. The dancers also performed 


excerpts of the evening length piece in Fall Fest during family weekend. 


o The Department of Theatre and Cinema celebrated the 2011 Alumni Weekend 


with reunion festivities including a performance, a luncheon, tours and the 


naming of two spaces.  The costume studio was named the Ann Gardner Gray 


Costume Studio in honor of Dr. George Gray‟s second wife, an ardent supporter 







of theatre and member of the First Nighter‟s Club.  In addition, The Studio 


Theatre was renamed the Dr. James W. and Lilli Hawes Studio Theatre in honor 


of Dr. James Hawes, Chair, Department of Theatre (1975-1994.)  Dr. Hawes was 


a brilliant professor, a gifted actor, designer and director who founded the popular 


First Nighter‟s Club and the Visiting Artists‟ program which hosted numerous 


world class professionals to design, teach and perform alongside RU students.   A 


special dedication ceremony took place on Saturday October 15, 2011 with over 


100 theatre alumni, faculty, students and friends on hand to commemorate the 


occasion.   


o Earlier in the semester the Radford University Improv Club, a student 


organization based in the Department of Theatre, produced the featured 


performance on the Highlander Festival‟s Community Stage. The children‟s play 


presented was entitled Cows Don‟t Fly and included theatre and music students. 


The performance was so successful (drawing the biggest crowd of the day for that 


stage) that Festival Organizer Karen Casteele has asked the group to consider 


returning next year. 


 


McConnell Library 


 Added three new major electronic resources; Films on Demand, a Web-based streaming 


video collection, IBISWorld – Business reports, and PsychiatryOnline, including DSM-


IV-TR® and The American Journal of Psychiatry.  


 Hosted our first social event for approximately 100 transfer students, and our first Open 


House for alumni and parents during Homecoming/Parents Weekend 


 Is hosting several National Novel Writing Month (NaNoWriMo) 


http://www.nanowrimo.org/node/3612417 events in November. 


 Sponsoring the third annual Winesett Book Collecting Contest 


 Co-sponsoring a Nov. 14th panel discussion, "The Occupy _______ Movement: The 


Legal and Organizational Dimensions of Modern Political Protests" with the College of 


Graduate and Professional Studies and College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences. 


 Archives and Special Collections received valuable book collections from retired RU 


Professors Charles Hayes and Parks Lanier, and several new manuscript collections 


including speeches by President Kyle  


 


COLLEGE OF GRADUATE AND PROFESSIONAL STUDIES 


 The Research Compliance Office in the Graduate College recently attained the US Public 


Health Service‟s certification for animal care for the University.  This opens up greater 


research and grant opportunities for faculty and staff. 


 The Graduate College recently received funding from the National Science Foundation in 


support of an effort among the Commonwealth‟s doctoral granting institutions to assist 


under-represented students continue into STEM-related doctoral programs and then into 


the professoriate. 


 The RU Environmental Center has recently been reinvigorated under the leadership of 


Dr. Rick Roth with the support of the Graduate College. 


 The Sustainability Steering Committee‟s Technical Working Group on Education, 


Research, and Outreach has completed the first draft of its section of the Climate Action 


Plan.  This progressive, far-sighted, and creative set of recommendations will form the 


backbone of the Universities efforts to address climate issues.  The TWG expects to have 


its recommendations to the full Steering Committee by the end of the fall semester. 





